TOWN OF DELAFIELD PLAN COMMISSION MEETING TUESDAY, MARCH 23, 2021, 6:30 P.M.

Video Link: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=UcMVz2SD1Ls

First order of business: Call to Order and Pledge of Allegiance

Chairman Fitzgerald called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. and led all in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Members present: Chairman Fitzgerald, Supervisor Kranick, Commissioner Diderrich, Commissioner Dickenson, Commissioner Frank, and Town Chairman Troy.

Also present: Administrator-Clerk/Treasurer Dan Green, Engineer Tim Barbeau and Waukesha County Planning & Zoning Manager Jason Fruth.

Second order of business: Approval of the minutes of March 2, 2021.

Motion made by Supervisor Kranick to approve the March 2, 2021 Plan Commission minutes as presented. Seconded by Commissioner Diderrich. Motion passed 5-0.

Third order of business: Communications (for discussion and possible action): None

Fourth order of business: Unfinished Business: None

Fifth order of business: New Business:

A. Discussion and possible action on an amendment to the Town zoning code to create Section 17.04 (5) (R) Planned Development District #1.

Chairman Fitzgerald reviewed preliminary comments on the ordinance and stated the Commission received numerous comments from neighbors. He asked that, although comments are not to be taken from Town residents, that the Commission give Jason Fruth the ability to speak at the meeting.

Motion by Commissioner Diderrich to allow Jason Fruth to speak at the meeting. Seconded by Supervisor Kranick. Motion passed 6-0.

Mr. Fitzgerald stated that many of the comments received during the public hearing were regarding water, sewer, and traffic. He explained that these issues cannot be addressed in a vacuum. The land will remain zoned as agricultural, until someone comes forward with a master development plan. Those studies will then be viewed by the County and the Town, based on what is being proposed for the site. The Plan Commission and Town Board will not allow a rezone of the property until those issues have been addressed. Chairman Fitzgerald asked each Commissioner what their thoughts were on the ordinance.

Commissioner Dickenson stated there have been several different avenues, the Town has taken, on how this property should be developed. Currently there is not a master plan being proposed. Some tweaks may need to be made regarding density, but what has been introduced covers a large amount of concerns the neighbors have brought forward. A lot has been accomplished over the past year.

Commissioner Diderrich thanked Waukesha County and Town staff for facilitating the conversation and putting in the time. He thought the ordinance was a good framework to evaluate potential development in this area of the Town. He thought some technical points needed to be addressed regarding density.

Supervisor Kranick stated the ordinance was a good framework and appreciated the workgroup's efforts. He explained the workgroup was not sanctioned by the Town at the time. The Plan Commission needs to

do its due diligence regarding the density, as they have with every other development in the Town. The land will remain A-1, even if an ordinance is passed. Only until a master development plan comes, and another public hearing happens, will the Plan Commission take on rezoning the property. They owe it to the neighbors to try to protect zones 3, 5 and 6. Mr. Kranick also stated he did not believe the workgroup came to a consensus, or that all the players were impartial.

Chairman Troy stated the ordinance is very detailed and may require some tweaking. The Commission listened to the neighbors for the past year and a half. The ordinance proposed is an improvement from where they started. He agreed there can be tweaks in zones 3, 5, 6 and possibly zone 2. He explained the ordinance built in protections for down the road, including a public hearing before rezoning and before more intense uses are approved. The advantage to this property, is the master development plan for the entire property.

Commission Frank explained the Commission needs to look at density and water. Although light industrial seemed appealing, it was not what the neighbors wanted. The optics from the Town and County have been great as far as sharing information, with all communication being up front. He stated the ordinance was a good base to start.

Chairman Fitzgerald stated this has been a two-year process, starting with light industrial, which received a lot of criticism. The workgroup came up with mostly a residential use with some office, mainly in zone 4. There can be some reductions made on density from the boarder lots to zone 4, which is near the center.

Supervisor Kranick commented he heard from the public hearing that the density should match the surrounding neighborhoods. According to Mr. Fruth's calculations, the neighborhoods surrounding the property are 1.2 units per acre. Mr. Kranick stated the maximum number of units without senior living is 464, with the overall density proposed in the ordinance being 3.05 units per acre. The density should come down to 1.6 units per acre which would be 250 units for the development.

Commissioner Frank stated that the original ordinance was limited to 230 units total. Jason Fruth explained that the workgroup was shown densities in the surrounding area, which were lower with the exception of the condo developments. There was concern with this being a single-family area. The plan shows residential uses in zones 1, 2 and 3, keeping in mind the surrounding single-family homes. When maximum units per acre is put on a map, there is a secondary exercise of what the carrying capacity is in each of these zones. Zone 3's true carrying capacity is considerably lower when looking at the dimensions. If the committee wants to look at bringing density down, zone 2 and 3 are good places to start. Zone 2 was 3 units per acre based on High Ridge density which was felt to be a good fit in that area. Single family lots were considered as opposed to condo units. Chairman Fitzgerald stated the ordinance is written in units per acre per zone, but the chart depicts numbers of lots. If the Commission desired to have 2.5 units per acre (60 units), could we put that in the ordinance? Mr. Fruth said we can certainly put a maximum unit number in the ordinance.

Supervisor Kranick asked if the Plan Commission could see the real numbers, if the carrying capacity is different than what is being proposed. When a developer comes in, they are going to ask for the maximum density. The ordinance should have bottom line numbers. Chairman Troy explained it was the intent of putting a maximum lot count in the ordinance, as discussed by Chairman Fitzgerald.

Commissioner Diderrich questioned if they could increase the average lot size instead of the number of units. Mr. Fruth explained that the Plan Commission should diagnose, whether the concern is the unit count or the lot size. During the workgroup meetings, Mr. Fruth was surprised that the group went as high on density as they did in zones 2 and 3. The explanation being to mitigate bed rock issues in zone 2 and to utilize zone 3 as a transitional opportunity for zone 6. The workgroup liked as much single family as possible, but the developers thought that it might not be the best location in zones 5 and 6, given the location. The compromise was more density in those transitional zones. Chairman Troy asked, if there is

a maximum lot number, would there potentially be more room for parks and shared spaces. Mr. Fruth explained, it would be left up to the Plan Commission to decide what recreational spaces may be desirable. If you start tweaking lot sizes, you are automatically driving density to a lower number.

Supervisor Kranick stated that all the above issues should be changed, including the lot sizes being raised to 15,000 to 20,000 square feet, which would lower the density. These decisions should be data driven based on calculations. Jason Fruth stated the County researched several properties, with Pabst Farms being a close example, ranging in lot size from 8,000 square feet up to ½ acre lots.

Chairman Fitzgerald explained the Commission could take zones 2 and 3 from 3 units to 2.5 units per acre, but didn't feel as strongly about a minimum lot size. He cautioned the Commission that condo units would be dictated solely by density, not lot size. Mr. Fruth explained the Commission could have different densities for single family homes compared to condos.

Commissioner Frank asked if they should be looking at this at a higher level. If 2 people were living in each dwelling unit as proposed, the development would add 1,000 residents to the Township. Chairman Fitzgerald explained that zone 4 is different than zone 1, and needs to be reviewed differently. Supervisor Kranick stated his only concern in zone 1 is if the Town will allow the extension of the cul-de-sac. He would like to find a way to combine zones 3 and 6, to allow traffic to travel through zone 6, on to Golf Road. The lower density should be proposed in zones 2 and 3. Chairman Troy agreed to Supervisor Kranick's comments, and looked at Chairman Fitzgerald's proposal as reasonable, with 2.5 units per acre. Changing the density to 2.5 units per acre is taking $1/6^{th}$ of the density.

Commissioner Diderrich questioned that only 20% of the delineated wetland could be used in other areas. Mr. Fruth explained the 20% provision was in the last ordinance and is common to give a fraction for those wetlands. Engineer Barbeau commented that the 20% has been in the Town Code for a long time. By reducing the density and lot size, you may be pushing for more condos in zones 2 and 3. Commissioner Diderrich stated that based on the comments from residents, there was a sense that the neighbors were not opposed to condos, as much as ¼ acre lots.

Chairman Fitzgerald asked if there was a consensus to take density down to 2.5 units per acre in zones 2 and 3. Supervisor Kranick asked why 2.5 units per acre, and not 2 units per acre. Mr. Fruth explained the examples of high-end condo units studied had densities upwards of 4 units per acre. The developer who sat with the group preferred 4 units per acre, but the group gravitated toward 3 units for consideration of the subdivision to the east. Multi-family has a lower traffic count per unit than single family, and single family is the highest trip generator of all uses.

Commissioner Diderrich asked if it was common to have different units per acre. He suggested doing 3 units per acre for condos and 2 for single family. Mr. Fruth stated that would be an option and is common in communities. The group preferred higher density single family, with one developer favored the condominium option. Chairman Troy questioned if they would be better off doing 2.5 units/acre for condos and 2 for single family. It would get the Commission to ½ acre lot sizes. Engineer Barbeau explained that the units per acre does not determine the lot size. The smaller the lot size would only generate more open space for the development. The benefits of smaller lot sizes would be potentially more buffering options and common/open space. It would ultimately be up to the developer on where the open space is allocated on the site. The Plan Commission can decide where they want the developer to put that open space. Commissioner Diderrich liked the idea of higher density being pushed along the environment corridor, leaving more open space along Elmhurst Road. Supervisor Kranick stated they should try and match High Ridge at minimum lot sizes of 15,000 square feet. Mr. Fruth explained that lot sizes are not relevant when dealing with condo units.

Jason Fruth explained that part of the reason for the proposed density, was due to the cost associated with construction in general has gone up, including materials for stone and grading. Commissioner Kranick stated the developers are still making their money. Mr. Fruth explained he is just relaying the message of

why they believe that smaller lots are more marketable. Small lot sizes have been increasing over the past 10 years. He attributed the trend to cost, but also the shifting demographics. Home sizes have been getting smaller over time, and there is not much demand for large 5 acre lots. Chairman Troy expressed concerns that the Plan Commission was not providing for more flexibility, down the road, by limiting lot sizes. Supervisor Kranick stated that with the primary environmental corridor, he did not think residents would want 10,000 square foot lots in zone 2. They would want better aesthetics in this area. Chairman Troy explained that smaller lots would not be an increase in the number of units. Supervisor Kranick stressed that if the ordinance is done right, there will be no back and forth in the future with developers. The Plan Commission compromised with 2.5 units per acre for condos, 2 units for single family, with a minimum of 15,000 square foot lots for single family in zone 2.

Chairman Fitzgerald asked if the Commission wished to make the same reduction from 3 units/acre to 2.5 units/acre for condos and 2 units/acre for single family with 15,000 square foot lot minimums. Supervisor Kranick asked there be a caveat that there is an ingress and egress. He expressed concerns about traffic, and wanted access directly to Golf Road through either zones 4 or 6. Mr. Fruth explained that Waukesha County Public Works has already stated there needs to be at least two, and possible three additional access points on to Golf Road. They are also requiring at least one access to Glen Cove Road. Chairman Fitzgerald commented that there is going to be a road entrance from either zones 3 or 6. Logically it should line up with one of the entrances from the subdivision to the West, but would also like to see road access through zone 6 and to Golf Road. Mr. Fruth said this should not be added since the ordinance already prevents cut throughs. The Town engineer and the County can work collaboratively on those issues.

Supervisor Kranick stated he wanted density to be reduced to 1.5 units per acre for single family in zone 3, going from 32 units to 24. Chairman Fitzgerald stated that currently the ordinance is at 49 units. Mr. Fruth explained that these numbers are based on developable acres with the environmental corridor allowing for 1 unit per 5 acres. The developable acreage is 16.2. Commissioner Frank was okay with 1.5 units per acre. Chairman Fitzgerald was not sure why they should treat zone 3 different than zone 2. Mr. Fruth explained that there is a landscape buffer around zone 3 and zone 6 which is 75 feet. This plan was put together holistically with a solid density count for a reason. It is reasonable to ask a developer to provide a buffer, trails, and amenities with a little higher density. There is wetland that will provide a buffer to the northern properties.

Commissioner Frank asked if a 75 feet buffer was consistent with what is typically done. Mr. Fruth explained that 75 feet is a bigger buffer than normal. Usually buffers are around 30 to 35 feet. This was in recognition that the ground is quite flat in that location. This was an attempt to provide a visual break. Mr. Fruth explained there is also 8 feet of right of way that will be dedicated.

Chairman Troy questioned why the Commission should treat section 3 different than section 2. Supervisor Kranick explained that zone 2 has bedrock, and he was willing to give concession for that. Mr. Kranick stated there is still a bunch of units that need to come off the ordinance. He stated he was okay with 15,000 square foot lots. Chairman Troy explained that if they differentiate the density too much, they are likely to push the developer one way or the other. The Commission agreed to 2 units/acre for single family and 2.5 units/acre for condos with minimum lot sizes of 15,000 square feet.

The Commission moved on to discuss zone 6. Chairman Fitzgerald suggested removing 3 stories from this zone. He asked the Commission if anyone wanted senior living in this zone. Commissioner Fitzgerald didn't have a problem with senior in zone 6, but wanted to see it follow single family density requirements. Jason Fruth stated that when the workgroup discussed senior uses, zone 6 was thought to be a good fit and a good transition. The 500-foot buffer to 3 story was to try to provide a transition to the more intense uses. They originally did not talk about a "units per acre" for senior use, and was originally going to have density be calculated by building footprint and open space. The reason was because senior units are much different than typical multi-family units. They produce 1/6 the traffic of a residential units. As they neared the end of the project, the workgroup did not feel comfortable relying solely on open space and building footprint. The County did some research and found the range of examples between 10 and 14 units per

acre. Many units can be very small, some can be larger. One of the projects that was used as an example in the emails from residents who were opposed to this development, was a senior project on Capital Drive in Pewaukee. This preferred senior project was 24 senior units per acre. Mr. Fruth stated that the Plan Commission should focus on what the goal is and what problem they are trying to solve by moving senior units around.

Chairman Fitzgerald stated that reading the letter from the landowners, they did not need senior uses on all three sites. He thought a good compromise would be to have no senior with 12 units/acre in zone 6 and to remove 3 story buildings. Engineer Barbeau asked if they were planning to have all single family and condos that close to the highway. He does not see high end development on the corner, that close to I-94. If they do not have some senior housing there, they may not be able to keep the value of the development up. There would have to be a landscape buffer along Golf Road. Mr. Fruth explained, when you start taking away whole use types, you run out of viable uses across zones. A developer in the workgroup stated he might not be able to develop along the frontage. Berming could be done, but the area right now is flat. Mr. Fruth explained single family developers stated they would never do single family in zones 4, 5 or 6 because of the highway. The workgroup was looking for uses that could fit and the list was short. Taking 3 stories out of zone 6 might be the better compromise. He has seen a lot of senior projects and many of them being one story developments. There is enough acreage in this zone to go horizontal or vertical. He explained that by taking away going vertical, you may lose open space. The plan still allows for 3 stories to zone 4 and maybe in zone 5. He again asked what the Plan Commission would try to accomplish by changing density in senior.

Supervisor Kranick stated that 12 units per acre does not feel right. He thought 10 units per acre seemed better. Jason Fruth stated he found examples of 10 units per acre that worked. Chairman Troy favored a quota of total units on all 3 zones along Golf Road. Chairman Fitzgerald asked if they could increase density based on the size of units. Supervisor Kranick stated the density still needs to be reduced. Mr. Fruth stated that differentiating unit size and density would be very complex. Just because the ordinance has 12 units per acre does not mean the Plan Commission has to give that to the developer. He stated the plan Commission has discretion to lower that number.

Supervisor Kranick asked if there were certain types of senior uses that the workgroup found were not viable, that could be eliminated. Mr. Fruth did not want to eliminate any and the work group had nothing that lead to one type over another. Engineer Barbeau questioned what the basis was for the decision to eliminate 3 stories on the east side of zone 6. Supervisor Kranick stated it was to preserve the nature of the Town of Delafield. Engineer Barbeau explained the 3-story section in zone 6 was to provide a transition, as you move east toward zone 4. He expressed concern that zone 4 allows for 3 story buildings, but zone 6 does not.

Commissioner Diderrich summarized that they will be up to 12 units for senior, getting rid of 3 story buildings in zone 6, and hoping for the opportunity to put concentration, to the east side of zone 6. Mr. Fruth explained the owner has volunteered senior use only be allowed on 2 of the 3 zones. Supervisor Kranick stated senior was not a good use to zone 5. Commissioner Dickenson questioned if removing senior use would lower the quality of homes. Supervisor Kranick stated the Town is not going to get low quality homes. Commissioner Frank suggested transitional senior in zones 5 and 6, with full density in zone 4. Commissioner Dickenson asked if the Commission needed to make adjustments to 3 story in zone 5. Supervisor Kranick and Commissioner Frank stated yes. Commissioner Dickenson asked if they should consider 6 units/acre for senior living in zones 5 and 6 with 2 story buildings. Mr. Fruth cautioned that zones 4 thru 6 should be considered together when dealing with senior. He stressed that the market is at 12 units/acre. Density should be set at industry standards in order to have a viable project. He cautioned going with too low of a density in zones 5 and 6, as 6 units/acre was not viable in those zones. He also stressed that zone 4 then would allow for 12 units/acre for senior and allow for multi-family. This eliminates an entire use if only one or the other develops in zone 4. He explained to the group that in his research he did not find a senior project that was less than 10 units/acre, and most municipal ordinances are at 17 units per acre. He stated that number "12" was trying to land somewhere in the middle.

Commissioner Diderrich asked if there was a possibility of transferring open space from zone 5 to zone 4. Mr. Fruth stated going from 12 units to 6 units is a big step in regard to senior. Chairman Fitzgerald asked the plan Commission to pick another number if 6 is not a logical number. Mr. Fruth stated he does not think there is enough market to have senior developed across the frontage of Golf Road. Commissioner Frank asked if density should be increased in zone 4 and keep 6 units per acre in zones 5 and 6. Supervisor Kranick stated he would not advocate for higher density than 12 units per acre. Commissioner Frank questioned if they should put a cap on total units. Chairman Troy stated it is hard for him to go against the recommendation of the County expert, changing the density to 6 units/acre for senior, making this area unusable.

Supervisor Kranick made a motion to change the density of zone 4 and zone 6 to 6 units per acre for senior use. Seconded by Commissioner Frank. The motion failed 2-4 with Commissioner Diderrich, Commissioner Dickenson, Chairman Fitzgerald and Chairman Troy opposing.

Chairman Fitzgerald stated they could take 3 stories out of zones 5 and 6 and change from 12 units to 10. Mr. Fruth thought that proposal would not be hurting the development and 10 units/acre was viable for senior.

Supervisor Kranick moved to reduce zone 4, 5 and 6 to 10 units per acre for senior use. Motion seconded by Commissioner Diderrich. Chairman Troy stated he would be more comfortable with zones 5 and 6 being reduced to 10 units/acre. Supervisor Kranick withdrew his motion from the floor.

Chairman Troy moved to reduce zone 5 and zone 6 for senior uses to 10 units per acre, leaving zone 4, and taking 3 story buildings out of zone 5 and zone 6. Seconded by Commissioner Dickenson. Motion passed 4-2 with Supervisor Kranick and Commissioner Frank opposing.

Chairman Fitzgerald pointed out that any residential zoning district, a building can be 45 feet tall, and with the blessing of the Plan Commission, can get up to 55 feet tall. He stated that this development will be 10 to 20 feet shorter than what the Town Code allows. The 3 story heights will only be 2 feet taller than the code allows currently and 8 feet shorter than what single family homes could be.

Chairman Fitzgerald asked if there would be an advantage to allow the developer to lower densities and transfer those units for higher density in zone 4. Mr. Fruth stated the workgroup did not explore transferring density from one zone to another. They explored transferring green space credits and found that to be complex. Mr. Troy stated it may be an advantage to the Commission to allow density credits. Supervisor Kranick felt not enough density was knocked off the ordinance. Chairman Fitzgerald stated the Commission has taken off quite a bit of density to this point. Supervisor Kranick stated if the Town is going to allow High Ridge density, it should only be allowed in zones 4, 5 and 6. Commissioner Frank thought they needed to get the units per acre down before allowing transferring of density.

Chairman Troy stated that Commission has taken the number of units down, but not as much as Mr. Kranick would like. Taking credits from other zones would take more units from zones 2 and 3 and lessen the density in those areas. Supervisor Kranick stated the Plan Commission should do its job and lower the density in those zones surrounding single family neighborhoods so the highest intensity use is in zone 4, and limit all the densities in all the other zones except zone 4. Chairman Troy stated that with all do respect, Mr. Kranick has a different view on it, but he felt all the Commissioners were doing their job. Supervisor Kranick stated he did not mean that as an attack on any member, but that the Commission as a whole, needs to do their job. Chairman Fitzgerald stated this is a long way from an office park which was the plan for the last 35 years. Commissioner Dickenson asked how they should move forward. Mr. Fitzgerald thought the Commission was done with zones 1, 2 and 3 and had completed zone 6 up to the senior use, but not residential. Commissioner Diderrich thought it would be helpful to look at the number of potential homes in each zone.

They reviewed the densities the Commission discussed to this point. Jason Fruth stated that if zones 4, 5 or 6 get developed as senior, those residential units go down to zero units. There could be a mix of both, in which you would reduce the number accordingly.

Engineer Barbeau explained that this property is unique. The neighborhood to the west has a giant berm that buffers I-94. He asked how you can transition from a freeway to single family homes. Typically, commercial, or multi-family uses help with this transition. The master plan would show that transition, with higher unit counts closer to the freeway. It is bad planning to put single family homes close to the freeway. Mr. Fruth stated that from a workgroup perspective, there was recognition of an aging population. Most people who would like to have senior care, say they would like to stay in their community. The Commission needs to think about that, and housing for all stages of life. Multi-family is a great opportunity for individuals who are building a house and need a place to live for a while, or those who are in the process of saving for a home. The workgroup liked the idea of providing some of those options that are required in the Town's comprehensive plan. He stated there is good, high-level principals providing a mix of housing types.

Commissioner Dickenson asked to clarify the number of units that are in each zone, to determine if there is an ability to transfer units to zone 4 and help buffer the sides. There are no issues with zone 1 and no concerns with zone 2 and zone 3, with zone 2 having environmental corridor and zone 3 with a 75-foot buffer from the neighbors to the west. The Commission brought senior living down to 10 units per acre on zones 5 and 6. Currently, zone 6 has a maximum density of 60 units, and zone 5 has a total of 68 units. The Commission thought that environmental factors may limit the ability to put 68 units in zone 5. Supervisor Kranick suggested 2 units per acre, if 4 units per acre isn't doable. Jason Fruth stated that none of zone 5 is in environmental corridor and thought that 4 units per acre is a viable option for condo units specifically. He suggested that 3 is a more palatable number if there was to be a compromise. He did not think 2 units per acre was doable and would reduce the number of units by 34. Chairman Troy suggested going to 3 units per acre in zone 5.

Supervisor Kranick asked the Commission to reduce the density in all of the zones. He suggested the Commission needed to knock off 164 units from the development. The workgroup did not have a concern with 4 units per acre in zones 5 or 6, although he acknowledged there may be a different sentiment now that the workgroup has disbanded. There was much more discussion about the density of zone 4 and landing on 6 units per acre. Commissioner Frank asked if the discussion at the work group was similar to the Plan Commission's. Mr. Fruth replied that it was similar. The workgroup looked at it zone by zone and then went back "around the horn" and reviewed each zone again.

Supervisor Kranick stated workgroup had 5 meetings to work this out and did not think they were going to figure it out in one Commission meeting. Chairman Fitzgerald stated he didn't think they were starting over either. He stated the Commission tweaked the ordinance quite a bit and stated that if they are going to start over, he was not sure why they had the workgroup. Mr. Troy stated if the Commission is not going to listen to the County expert, he wondered what the point was to invite him. He stated that Mr. Fruth told the Commission that changing density from 4 units to 2 units per acre was too much of a move. Supervisor Kranick stated Mr. Fruth also disagreed with the Town changing the open space on the first proposed ordinance. He stated the County wants the open space a lot less than what the Town wants. Commissioner Dickenson suggested that the Commission take time to digest what has been discussed. Mr. Troy asked for a breakdown of number of units. The Commission had the following calculations.

Zone 1 – 8 single family

Zone 2 – 47 single family units, condo 60 units

Zone 3 – 33 single family units, 40 for condo units

Zone 4 – 206 multi-family units

Zone 6 – 45 units @3 units/acre max 4 units per building, or 60 units @4 units/acre

Zone 5 – 51 units @3 units/acre max 4 units per building, or 68 units @4 units/acre

Total Units: 390 w/ single family with zones 5 and 6 at 3 units/acre Total Units: 410 w/ condos and with zones 5 and 6 at 3 units/acre Total units: 422 w/single family with zones 5 and 6 at 4 units/acre Total Units: 442 w/ condos with zones 5 and 6 at 4 units/acre

Jason Fruth asked if High Ridge density, (roughly 3 units/acre) was placed on zone 6, would the Commission like that outcome. He explained he wants to give the Commission something real world to visualize. If you think that High Ridge looks good, maybe 3 or 4 units per acre is a good number. Supervisor Kranick stated he appreciates the real-world examples and would support pockets of the property being developed at the level of High Ridge, but the entire development being built at that density did not sit well.

Commissioner Dickenson asked if Mr. Kranick would like to eliminate condos in zones 2 and 3. Mr. Kranick replied, it was a start. Mr. Fruth explained that condos are a strong candidate for zone 2, because of bedrock and the orientation to the wooded areas. Commissioner Dickenson questioned if eliminating condos in zones 2 or 3 would drive down the overall unit numbers. Chairman Fitzgerald stated you could reduce the density of the entire zones to 2 units per acre instead of 2.5. Mr. Fruth stated the workgroup on zone 2 had no objection to landing on 3 units per acre. Tonight, the Commission has taken the number down to 2.5, which he thought was a good adjustment. The unit count is high because of the 6 units per acre in zone 4. Mr. Troy and Mr. Fitzgerald were comfortable with the adjustments that were already made in zones 2 and 3 with 2.5 units per acre for condos and 2 units per acre for single family. Mr. Troy stated he agreed with Jason that the total number of units are high because of zone 4.

The Commission came to a consensus on zones 5 and 6 to reduce the density to 3 units per acre for non-senior uses. The Commission decided to take on zone 4. Commissioner Dickenson asked if the Commission was comfortable with keeping senior use at 12 units per acre in zone 4. The Commission agreed to 12 units per acre. She asked if there were any changes to condos in zone 4 at four units/acre. The Commission reviewed the unit count to where they were at this point. The Commission was at 411 units in total. Mr. Fitzgerald stated half of those units come from zone 4. Mr. Fruth commented that those dwelling units will be reduced, if senior development occurs on any of these sites.

Supervisor Kranick asked if the Commission wanted to start on zone 4, and if they were comfortable with 6 units per acre for multi-family and 4 units per acre for condos. Chairman Fitzgerald stated he was. Commissioner Dickenson added that any uses that occur in zone 4, will require additional public hearings. The Commission discussed if they would take any action on the ordinance now, or at a later meeting. Commissioner Frank stated they only covered density at tonight's meeting and had his own concerns about water. He thought the original ordinance had water being supplied by an alternate source and was wondering if that was still an option for the higher density uses. Chairman Troy commented, they cannot decide to bring in water until a master development plan and water study is done. Mr. Fruth explained that water is one of those items where there is any number of scenarios based on what is being put on the site. Requirements for water studies are written into the ordinance. The developer will have to do the heavy lifting. There will be an independent third party at the Regional Plan Commission or DNR or both, helping to interpret the reports on that issue. Mr. Frank mentioned sewer concerns as well, which Mr. Fruth explained has already been covered in the ordinance. Mr. Troy mentioned stormwater concerns will also be covered in the ordinance.

The Commission discussed next meeting dates to discuss the ordinance. There was no specific date determined.

B. Discussion and possible action on the proposed County Shoreland ordinance amendment to create the Planned Development District #1.

Sixth Order of Business: Discussion: None

<u>Seventh Order of Business</u>: Announcements and Planning Items: Next meeting date: April 13, 2021 @ 5:30 PM-Joint Plan Commission and Town Board Public Hearing

Eighth Order of Business: Adjournment

Motion by Commissioner Frank to adjourn the March 23, 2021 Plan Commission meeting at 9:39 p.m. Seconded by Commissioner Diderrich. Motion passed 6-0.

Respectfully submitted,

Dan Green, CMC, WCMC Administrator-Clerk/Treasurer